Present:

In Attendance:

SOUTHEND-ON-SEA BOROUGH COUNCIL
Meeting of People Scrutiny Committee
Date: Tuesday, 16th June, 2020
Place: Virtual meeting via Microsoft Teams

Councillor L Salter (Chair)

Councillors N Folkard (Vice-Chair), M Borton, H Boyd, A Chalk, T Cox*,

A Dear, M Dent, F Evans, B Hooper, M Kelly, K Mitchell, C Nevin, | Shead,
A Thompson and C Willis

K Jackson (Southend Association of Voluntary Services), O Richards
(Healthwatch Southend) (Co-opted members)

*Substitute in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 31.

Councillors | Gilbert, T Harp, A Jones, M Terry (Cabinet Members),

J Chesterton, T Forster, J Williams, S Baker, P Bates, A Champ, B Leigh,
J O'Loughlin, T MacGregor, M Marks, B Martin, S Meah-Sims,

K Ramkhelawon, T Row, S Tautz and C Woodcraft

M Faulkner-Hatt, E Vlas (Southend Youth Council) (Observers)

Start/End Time: 6.00pm - 8.35pm
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Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence were received from Clir D Garne (Substitute: Clir T Cox), Clir M
Stafford (no substitute), Revd. Canon J Collis (Co-opted member) and T Watts (Southend
Carers Forum) (Co-opted member).

Declarations of Interest

The following councillors declared interests as indicated:

(a)

(b)

(c)

Councillors | Gilbert, T Harp, A Jones and M Terry (Cabinet Members) - Interest in
the referred items; attended pursuant to the dispensation agreed at Council on 19
July 2012, under S.33 of the Localism Act 2011;

CliIr L Salter - Minute 62 (Council’s Response to COVID-19) - Non-pecuniary interest:
husband is consultant surgeon at Southend Hospital; daughter is a consultant at
Basildon Hospital; son-in-law is GP in the borough;

ClIr C Nevin - Minute 62 (Council’'s Response to COVID-19) - Non-pecuniary interest:
NHS employee at external Trust; previous association at Southend and MEHT
hospitals; sons work at MEHT; niece works at Basildon Hospital,

Clir A Jones - Minute 64 (Urgent Item of Business - SO46 report) - Council’s
representative on governing body of Southend Adult Community College - Non-
pecuniary interest;

CliIr | Gilbert - Minute 62 (Council’s Response to COVID-19) - Council representative
on the Board of Southend Association of Voluntary Services (SAVS) - Non-pecuniary
interest;
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(f)  Clir T Harp - Minute 62 (Council’s Response to COVID-19) Southend Association of
Voluntary Services (SAVS) mentioned in report, volunteer with SAVS and wife is an
employee of SAVS - Non-pecuniary interest;

(g) Clir B Hooper - Minute 62 (Council’'s Response to COVID-19) - Director of Blade
Education (a not-for-profit company) and parent of child attending secondary school
in Borough - Non-pecuniary interest;

(h)  Clir M Borton - Minute 62 (Council’'s Response to COVID-19) - Governor at Milton
Hall School and daughter is a ward manager Basildon Mental Health Unit - Non-
pecuniary interest;

(i)  Clir N Folkard - Minute 62 (Council’'s Response to COVID-19) - Ambassador for Fund
Raising Team at Southend Hospital; relative works at Broomfield Hospital; on the
Reading Panel at Southend Hospital - Non-pecuniary interest;

(i)  Clir M Kelly - Minute 62 (Council’'s Response to COVID-19) - Employed by Essex
Partnership University NHS Foundation Trust - Non-pecuniary interest; and

(k) Clir F Evans - Minute 62 (Council’'s Response to COVID-19) - Director of Belfairs
Academy - Non-pecuniary interest.

Questions from Members of the Public

There were no questions from members of the public relating to business included in the
agenda for the meeting.

The Council's Response to COVID-19

The Chair reported that she had called the special meeting of the Committee pursuant to
Paragraph 4 of the Scrutiny Procedure Rules in Part 4(e) of the Constitution, to consider
the Council’s response to the COVID-19 pandemic and its plans for recovery.

The Committee considered Minute 24 of the meeting of Cabinet held on 9 June 2020,
which had been referred direct to Scrutiny, together with a report of the Chief Executive
detailing the action taken by the Council to respond to the pandemic and its approach to
the restoration of services and the provision of support for local residents, businesses, staff
and the borough in general.

Councillors were advised that the report was to be considered by each of the scrutiny
committees during the current cycle of special meetings and were reminded that, in
considering the action taken by the Council in response to the pandemic, each scrutiny
committee should focus on its specific areas of responsibility. The relevant members of the
Cabinet and chief officers were in attendance to answer questions raised by councillors at
the meeting.

The Committee also had before it the minutes of the meeting of the Policy and Resources
Scrutiny Committee held on 11 June 2020 and the meeting of the Place Scrutiny
Committee held on 15 June 2020, for information.

Councillors received a presentation from the Policy Manager and the Interim Head of
Corporate Strategy, together with an updated version of the report of the Chief Executive,
which also set out proposals to address arrangements for local COVID-19 outbreak
planning and highlighted the role of the Council in supporting the NHS test, trace, and
isolate programme. The report also detailed a proposed approach to driving recovery from
the impact of the pandemic, through the use of the Southend 2050 programme.
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On behalf of the Committee, the Chair thanked all officers of the Council for their
commitment in responding to local issues arising from the pandemic and for their
contribution to the delivery of new, adapted and existing services in difficult circumstances.
Councillors also extended their thanks to National Health Service staff and other key
workers for their dedication in responding to issues arising from the pandemic

Resolved:
That the following decisions of the Cabinet be noted:
“1. That the action taken to date in response to the Covid-19 crisis, be noted;

2. That, in the light of the impact of Covid-19, the proposed approach to recovery, including
the use of the Southend 2050 programme to drive the Borough and Council’s recovery
phase and in that context undertake a review of the Southend 2050 outcomes and
roadmap content, be approved;

3. That the residents, staff, businesses and partners be thanked for all their efforts to date
in responding to the pandemic;

4. That the governance arrangements for overseeing preparations for a local outbreak of
Covid-19 and the production and implementation of a Local Outbreak Control Plan be put
in place, as outlined in paragraph 4.15.5 of the submitted report. This will see the
establishment of an Outbreak Control Oversight Board and a Local Health Protection
Board as sub-groups of the Health and Wellbeing Board; and

5. That it be noted that the executive decisions, that would otherwise go to Cabinet, relating
to the arrangements for local outbreak planning, the Council’s role in supporting the NHS
test, trace and isolate programme and associated matters, will be dealt with under the
Council’'s SO 46 procedure, with additional consultation with the 4 Group Leaders in the
case of strategic matters.”

Note: This is an Executive Function
Cabinet Member: | Gilbert

Initial Local Financial Assessment of COVID-19

The Committee considered Minute 25 of the meeting of Cabinet held on 9 June 2020,
which had been referred direct to Scrutiny, together with a report of the Executive Director
(Finance and Resources), which provided a high-level initial assessment of the local
financial impact of the COVID-19 pandemic, the minimisation of its impact on local
residents and businesses and the future sustainability of service provision. The report also
outlined the Council’s initial response to the financial challenges presented by the
pandemic over the short and medium term, although councillors were advised that
assumptions and understanding of many contributory factors were under constant review.

Councillors were advised that it was currently too early to assess the overall economic
impact of COVID-19, but that it was currently estimated that the original lockdown
arrangements could cost the authority around £2.5m-£3.0m each month and that effective
management of the short and medium-term financial challenges arising from the pandemic
would be important going forward, whilst continuing to provide support for local residents
and businesses.

The Executive Director (Finance and Resources) highlighted areas of central Government
support that had been received by the Council, including a number of elements of
passported funding and reported that the pandemic had had a significant effect in terms of
a number of universal income areas. The Executive Director (Finance and Resources) also
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gave an oral update on the latest announcements by the Government regarding potential
emergency grant funding since the publication of the report.

The relevant members of the Cabinet were also in attendance to answer questions raised
by councillors at the meeting.

Resolved:
That the following decisions of the Cabinet be noted:

“1. That the Council’s initial assessment of the local financial impact of the unprecedented
challenges that has been caused by the pandemic, be noted;

2. That the proposed tactical and strategic response to managing the financial challenges,
be noted; and

3. That regular reports be presented to future Cabinet meetings, which will provide updated
assessments on the Council’s financial position and outline any changes to the Council’s
strategy and range of assumptions.”

Note: This is an Executive Function
Cabinet Member: | Gilbert

Urgent Item of Business - SO46 Report

This matter was considered at the meeting as an urgent additional item of business on the
basis of its relevance to the report on the Council’s response to COVID-19. The Scrutiny
Committee had before it the report made to the Cabinet at its meeting on 9 June 2020 and
the associated Minute 26 of that meeting.

With the agreement of the Chair, the Committee considered a report setting out details of
the following decision that had been implemented pursuant to Standing Order 46 (Urgent
Action) during the period of the COVID-19 pandemic and were of relevance to the earlier
report on the Council’s response to the pandemic:

(a) 2.1 Southend Adult Community College — Scheme of Delegation

There was no debate on the report by councillors.

Resolved:

That the report be noted.

Note: This is an Executive Function

Cabinet Member: A Jones

Chair:




